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REGULAR COMMISSION MEETING

SEPTEMBER 2, 2020						    7:00 P.M.

The regular meeting of the Miramar City Commission was called to order by Mayor Messam at 7:03 p.m. in the Commission Chambers, Miramar City Hall, 2300 Civic Center Place, Miramar, Florida.

Upon call of the roll, the following members of the City Commission were present:

Mayor Wayne M. Messam (Remotely)
Vice Mayor Maxwell B. Chambers (Remotely)
Commissioner Winston F. Barnes (Remote)
Commissioner Yvette Colbourne (Remotely)
Commissioner Alexandra P. Davis (Remotely)

The following members of staff were present:

City Manager Vernon Hargray
City Attorney Burnadette Norris-Weeks (Remotely)
City Attorney Norman Powell (Remotely)
City Clerk Denise A. Gibbs

MAYOR MESSAM: -- now called to order.  Pursuant to Executive Order No. 20-69 and extended by Executive Order 20-179 issued by the Office of Governor Ron DeSantis on March 20th, 2020, and July 29th respectively, municipalities may conduct meetings of their governing boards without having a quorum of its members present physically or at any specific location, and utilizing communications media technology, such as telephonic or video conferencing, as provided by section 120.54 5(b)(2) Florida Statutes.  The members of the City Commission appearing remotely for this meeting are Commissioner Barnes, Vice Mayor Chambers, Commissioner Davis and Mayor Messam.  An opportunity was given to the public to email the City Clerk 24 hours prior to the Commission meeting with any questions, comments, concerns on items we will hear on this evening’s agenda.  Any person may be heard by the City Commission through the chair, and upon requesting, pursuant to the published notice for not more than three minutes on any proposition before the City Commission, unless modified by the chair.  This meeting is being streamed live at miramar.gov/commissionmeeting, and televised on Comcast channel 78 for City of Miramar subscribers.  As of September 2nd at 4:45 p.m., one member from the public has registered, expressing interest in participating in the meeting, and that member from the public will be called on item 11, which they requested.  Since this is a virtual meeting, as authorized by the Governor of the State of Florida, members of the public wishing to address the Commission may do so -- may do so.  All comments submitted will be included as part of the record for this virtual meeting and will be considered by the City Commission prior to any action taken.  All interested parties are required to abide by all State, County, local emergency orders, and are urged to remain at home and practice social distancing.  Madam Clerk, please call the roll. 

CITY CLERK GIBBS: Mr. Mayor, one correction.  Commissioner Colbourne is also remoting in, as well as City Attorneys Norris-Weeks and Powell.

MAYOR MESSAM: Thank you.  And let the rec -- and let the record reflect so.

CITY CLERK GIBBS: Mayor Messam.

MAYOR MESSAM: Here.

CITY CLERK GIBBS: Commissioner Barnes.

COMMISSIONER BARNES: Here.

CITY CLERK GIBBS: Vice Mayor Chambers. 

VICE MAYOR CHAMBERS: Here.

CITY CLERK GIBBS: Commissioner Colbourne.

CITY CLERK GIBBS: Commissioner Davis.

COMMISSIONER DAVIS: Here.

CITY CLERK GIBBS: City Manager Hargray.

CITY MANAGER HARGRAY: Here.

CITY CLERK GIBBS: City Attorney Norris-Weeks. 

CITY ATTORNEY NORRIS-WEEKS: Here.

CITY CLERK GIBBS: City Attorney Powell.  

CITY ATTORNEY POWELL: Here.

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

MAYOR MESSAM: Now let us all rise for the pledge of allegiance.

The Pledge of Allegiance was recited.


A MOMENT OF SILENCE

MAYOR MESSAM: At this time, we’ll have a moment of silence for any condolences that we are experiencing in our community.  At this time, I will read our commemoration list indicating the bereaved families of the City of Miramar staff.  Commissioner Alexandra Davis, a member of the Commission, lost her father; Madalyn Ramos from Code Compliance Division lost cousin, mother-in-law, close family friend; Olga Periut, Code Compliance Division, mother-in-law; Ricardo Collings, Code Compliance Division, niece; Sujey Salgado, Fire, brother; Farah Griffin, Utilities, father; Elva Kravets, Utilities, father; and Kemi Moore, Utilities, cousin.  Let us keep our fellow colleagues and their families in our prayers.  At this time, we’ll observe a moment of silence.  Thank you.


PROCLAMATIONS, PRESENTATIONS & DISCUSSIONS: 

MAYOR MESSAM: On to presentations.  

A Proclamation:	Senior Center Month (Mayor Wayne M. Messam) 

MAYOR MESSAM: We have one proclamation that I’ll read into the record in observance for National Senior Center Month, September 2020 -- September 2020, senior centers delivering vital connections, mind, body, spirit and community:

	Whereas, the Southeast/Southcentral Focal Point administered by City of Miramar participates in National Service Center Month; this year’s theme is delivering vital connections.  Our senior center has reimagined how to deliver services to avoid isolation, loneliness and depression in these unprecedented times; Whereas, the Southcentral/Southeast Focal Point administered by City of Miramar has acted like -- as the catalyst for mobilizing the creativity, energy, vitality, and committed -- commitment of each senior through the Senior Advisory Board members happy hour calls, offering a much needed distraction.  This volunteer initiative is designed to reduce the combat -- and to combat isolation and loneliness while seniors stay socially distant, while offering some lighthearted humor and much needed connections; and, Whereas, through a wide array of services, programs and activities, senior centers empower the older -- the older resident of the Southcentral/Southeast Focal Point to contribute to their own health and wellbeing through daily reassurance calls, addressing mental health status, connection to medical professionals, food insecurity, and myriad of concerns brought by the COVID‑19; and, Whereas, the Southcentral/Southeast Focal Point administered by the City of Miramar enables seniors to deliver vital connections by integrating mind, helping seniors stay alert and focused on staying connected to their family and friends, body, to stay fit and active while staying safe in their homes, spirit, to utilize their inner strength to stay positive and lift their fellow seniors up daily, and community, to develop new manners of staying a vital part of their community.  Now, therefore, I, Wayne M. Messam, Mayor of the City of Miramar, and on behalf of the City Commission do hereby proclaim September 2020 to be National Senior Month.

MAYOR MESSAM: And we love all of our seniors, and we thank our Community Affairs Department for all the great work that they’re doing with our seniors, and keeping them connected during these times. 

A Presentation:	COVID‑19 and Emergency Management Update.  (Fire Rescue Emergency Management Planner Josh Green)

MAYOR MESSAM: And at this time, we’ll have next a presentation  by Emergency Management Planner Josh Green to begin an update regarding the COVID‑19 and our response.

MR. GREEN: Good evening, Mayor, Vice Mayor, Commissioners and City Manager.  My name is Josh Green, Department of Fire Rescue, Division of Emergency Management.  I’ll be presenting the COVID‑19 briefing.  The large dashboard on the right contains the Broward County and State of Florida specific data.  On the left, the specific data that relates to Miramar.  Trends and the numbers of cases, hospitalizations, and positive -- positivity rates continue to decline.  We – no, no, no stay on that slide.  I got a bunch of stuff.  When we -- when we met on August 19th, we had a -- we had 4,289 total cases, and over the last two weeks, that has increased by 352.  Looking at the 45-day moving trend, you can see that this is the smallest two-week increase we have seen.  Just as a reminder, the zip code data presented as an aggregate of Miramar and the surrounding cities, which is fur -- which is the furthest the data can be drilled down, due to the limitations of both the postal service level and the Florida Department of Health level.  Next slide, please.  Thank you.  Yesterday, at September 1st, 2020, Governor Ron DeSantis signed an Executive Order 20-52 to allow visitors back into nursing homes and assisted living facilities immediately with some restrictions.  One example: essential caregivers who provide emotional support or care were -- with daily tasks can touch their loved ones, while general visitors will need to keep the six-foot distance.  Since Tuesday, May 19th, the City is hosting a COVID‑19	 walkup testing site where no appointments are necessary.  Also, the CVS at Miramar Parkway and Flamingo Road is part of the many clinic rapid testing program by appointment only.  Our division still encourages people to follow CDC and FDOH recommendations to protect themselves from COVID‑19.  Oh, and one last thing.  COVID‑19 drive thru, anybody testing site is located at the Hard Rock Stadium in Miami Gardens; no appointment necessary, from 9:00 a.m. to 5:00 p.m., seven days a week, weather permitting.  We con -- and our continuing COVID‑19 campaign efforts including promoting our Alert Miramar alert notification service has a total of 1,129 total opt ins.  Next slide, please.  We are in the peak of hurricane season, which began for Miramar in September, and it goes through October.  The Florida Department of Emergency Management updated their recommendations based on COVID‑19, and we have published new emergency kits and hurricane resource printouts to reflect this.  Next slide.  Thank you very much.  This concludes my presentation, and I can take any questions at this time.

MAYOR MESSAM: At this time, are there any questions?

COMMISSIONER DAVIS: Yes, I do have a question.

MAYOR MESSAM: You’re recognized, Commissioner Davis.

COMMISSIONER DAVIS: Thank you.  And this will be for Dexter Williams.  Is he available?

POLICE CHIEF WILLIAMS: Yes, ma’am.  (Inaudible).

COMMISSIONER DAVIS: I had sent a complaint to you; you were supposed to be working on it.  I haven’t heard anything back, however.  But this was regarding Pembroke Road and some issues at the convenience store/carwash promoting parties.  

POLICE CHIEF WILLIAMS: Yes, -- 

COMMISSIONER DAVIS: Do you have information or any update for me?

POLICE CHIEF WILLIAMS: Yes, ma’am, I do.  If we could have that discussion offline.  It is very confidential information, so we can have that discussion offline.  I can have that discussion with you immediately after this meeting or tomorrow morning, if you desire.

COMMISSIONER DAVIS: And, as far as COVID concerns are and the restrictions on gatherings over ten people, are you able to discuss that -- 

POLICE CHIEF WILLIAMS: Yes, ma’am, of course,.

COMMISSIONER DAVIS: -- at that -- 

POLICE CHIEF WILLIAMS: Yes.  Those -- those cases are still going on with our staff.  We -- as a matter of fact, I just sent the updated numbers of what we were doing in regards the County activities (inaudible).  

COMMISSIONER DAVIS: In terms -- in terms of the location that I’m speaking of, you can’t divulge information about their compliance with the rules and regulations, as far as folks over ten people?
POLICE CHIEF WILLIAMS: No, ma’am, no.  My discussion in regards to the Pembroke Road situation, that’s what I was referring that we can have an offline conversation.  In regards to the other locations that our code compliance (inaudible) ten or -- more or less, it depends.  Is that what you were referring to, of the businesses?

COMMISSIONER DAVIS: Yeah, if you have that, and you can divulge that there.  How’s that going?

POLICE CHIEF WILLIAMS: Oh, that’s -- it’s going, actually, great, actually.  We have -- we’ve been getting very good compliance from everyone so far.  Only one of the businesses that they’re severely in violation for the mandatory mask rule.  And the magistrate did rule on that in our favor, as the City, as in violation of the executive order.  That particular business was fined.  In addition to the business being fined, the owner of the property was also fined as well, so we’re hoping to get some new direction from the -- from the business owner there that she will comply from this point forward.  So far, we haven’t had any other issues there.  I think the -- them being brought before the magistrate changed -- I -- we could say their temperament on addressing the emergency orders.  So we’ve been doing pretty good with that. 

COMMISSIONER DAVIS: Thank you.  I appreciate that.  And as far as any complaints from Broward County, those are tapering off and so on, from the 311?

POLICE CHIEF WILLIAMS:  Yes, ma’am.  Just off the top of my head, we had -- year to date, it was 124 complaints that -- that went registered in.  For some reason, I knew you were going to ask me that -- I had -- I would have that document electronically.  For some reason it’s not coming up, so I apologize for that right now.  Had 124 to date.  We had one that’s own -- open right now.  I can’t remember how many citations we’ve issued, but other than the other ones, the ones that we did cite, they were -- are in compliance now other than the one that we did take before the magistrate.  So, so far so good.  And after this meeting or during the meeting, I’ll send you the statistical data that we have for that, and I’ll forward that -- actually, during the meeting I’ll forward it to you.  

COMMISSIONER DAVIS: All right, thank you.  I appreciate your update and the efforts of your staff as far as enforcement.  Our numbers are going down on a daily basis, and I think, as a city, we’ve really come out ahead in terms of our enforcement issues, and emphasizing the importance of everyone wearing a mask, and so thank you.

MAYOR MESSAM: Thank you, Commissioner Davis.  Are there any other questions or comments?  And before we close out this presentation, I would like to just give a special thanks to Major Shalida Smith who joined me last Wednesday on my conversations with the community, where we talked about -- to small businesses in this COVID‑19 ERA.  Major smith was able to provide some vital information in regards to compliance with the executive orders and, more importantly, the resources that are available by the City to ensure that our businesses are well resourced and have all of the information that they need, so that they can be in compliance to -- not only keep their customers and clients safe, but their employees as well.  So I’d like to thank everyone for their efforts as a community, as we continue to navigate through the COVID‑19 pandemic.  Thank you so much.  


CONSENT AGENDA

MAYOR MESSAM: All right.  Moving the agenda.  Moving on to the Consent Agenda.  Are there any items that wish to be pulled, or may I have a motion for the approval of the Consent Agenda?

COMMISSIONER COLBOURNE: Motion to approve.

VICE MAYOR CHAMBERS: Second.

COMMISSIONER BARNES: Second.

MAYOR MESSAM: Madam Clerk, please call the -- record the votes.

CITY CLERK GIBBS: Commissioner Barnes.

COMMISSIONER BARNES: Yes.

CITY CLERK GIBBS: Vice Mayor Chambers.

VICE MAYOR CHAMBERS: Yes.

CITY CLERK GIBBS: Commissioner Colbourne.

COMMISSIONER COLBOURNE: Yes.

CITY CLERK GIBBS: Commissioner Davis.

COMMISSIONER DAVIS: Yes.

CITY CLERK GIBBS: Mayor Messam.

MAYOR MESSAM: Yes.

On a motion by Commissioner Colbourne, seconded by Vice Mayor Chambers, to approve Consent Agenda Items 1, 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, and 7, the Commission voted:

	Commissioner Barnes	Yes
	Vice Mayor Chambers	Yes
	Commissioner Colbourne	Yes
	Commissioner Davis	Yes
	Mayor Messam	Yes

1.	Minutes from the Regular Commission Meetings of July 8, 2020 and August 19, 2020 will be placed on the September 16, 2020 meeting. 

Approved

2.	Temp. Reso. #R7256 approving the two‑year renewal of the lease agreement between City of Miramar and Peterson’s Harley‑Davidson of Miami, LLC for the lease of Harley‑Davidson motorcycles for the Police Department’s Traffic Unit, in an amount not‑to‑exceed $169,560.00, for the renewal term.  (Police Chief Dexter Williams and Procurement Director Alicia Ayum)  

Resolution No. 20-172

3.	Temp. Reso. #R7239 approving the award of Invitation for Bids No. 20‑010, entitled “Annual Fabrication and Repair Services” to Tang How Brothers, Inc. and Condo Electric Motor Repair Corporation, on an as‑needed basis, in a combined annual amount not‑to‑exceed $200,000.00; authorizing the City Manager to execute appropriate agreements with Tang How Brothers, Inc. and Condo Electric Motor Repair Corporation for an initial term of three years with two optional one‑year renewal periods.  (Utilities Director Dr. Roy Virgin and Procurement Director Alicia Ayum)  

Resolution No. 20-173

4.	Temp. Reso. #R7241 approving Invitation for Bid No. 20‑006, entitled "Liquid Polymer Purchase" to Polydyne, Inc.; authorizing the City Manager to execute the appropriate agreement with Polydyne, Inc., for liquid polymer purchase for the Wastewater Reclamation Facility, in an annual amount not‑to‑exceed $150,000.00.  (Utilities Director Dr. Roy Virgin and Procurement Director Alicia Ayum)  

Resolution No. 20-174

5.	Temp. Reso. #R7240 approving the award of Invitation for Bids No. 20‑008, entitled “West Water Treatment Plant Corrosion Inhibitor Feed System”, to Odyssey Manufacturing Company, in a lump sum amount of $192,600.00, to construct the corrosion inhibitor feed system at the West Water Treatment Plant.  (Utilities Director Dr. Roy Virgin and Procurement Director Alicia Ayum)  

Resolution No. 20-175

6.	Temp. Reso. #R7247 approving Amendment No. 4 to the agreement with CES Consultants, Inc., and related expenditure in an amount not‑to‑exceed $28,784.80 for the provision of additional construction management services for the East Miramar Redevelopment & Distribution Water Main Improvements Project.  (Utilities Director Dr. Roy Virgin and Procurement Director Alicia Ayum)  

Resolution No. 20-176

7.	Temp. Reso. #R7245 approving the first one‑year renewal option with H&H Liquid Sludge Disposal, Inc. for hauling and disposal of domestic sludge for the period commencing on October 9, 2020 through October 8, 2021; in an amount not‑to‑exceed $497,000.00. (Utilities Director Dr. Roy Virgin and Procurement Director Alicia Ayum)  

Resolution No. 20-177

End of Consent Agenda


RESOLUTIONS

MAYOR MESSAM: Item number eight, please.

8.	Temp. Reso. #R7227 approving appointments to various City Boards. (Continued from the Meeting of 8/19/20) (City Clerk Denise A. Gibbs)  

CITY ATTORNEY NORRIS-WEEKS: A resolution of the City Commission of the City of Miramar, Florida, approving appointments to various City Boards, and providing for an effective date.

MAYOR MESSAM: Thank you.  The Clerk received no requests to speak on this item.  Back to the dais.  We have three vacancies; we have two Commission appointments for the Economic Development Advisory Board; one vacancy for Commissioner Davis and Mayor Messam.  Commissioner Davis, do you have your appointee for this Board?

COMMISSIONER DAVIS: I’m going to nominate Karen-Vanessa Wright for the Economic Development Board.

MAYOR MESSAM: All right.  Thank you.  I don’t have mine appointment yet.  We do have a -- for the Historic Miramar Advisory Board, we have a at-large seat for a non-Historic Miramar resident we’re looking to place.  We have four applicants: Patrick Blanc, George McLean, Lisa Spencer, Zachary Solomon Thames.  Do we have a -- a nomination for this at-large seat?

COMMISSIONER DAVIS: I can nominate the George McLean.
MAYOR MESSAM: Are there any other nominations for the at-large seat?  Hearing none, we’ll close the nomination.  Parks and Recreation Advisory Board; Commissioner Davis, you have one vacancy.  Do you have your appointee?

COMMISSIONER DAVIS: Lisa Spencer.

MAYOR MESSAM: Thank you.  All right.  So we have appoint -- appointees for Commissioner Davis: Economic Development Advisory Board, Karen-Vanessa Wright, for the Historic Miramar Advisory Board at-large, non-Historic Miramar resident appointee or nominee -- nominee, George McLean, and Commissioner Davis for her Parks and Recreation Advisory Board appoints Lisa Spencer.  May I have a motion for item number eight, please?

COMMISSIONER COLBOURNE: Motion to approve.

COMMISSIONER DAVIS: Second.

MAYOR MESSAM: Record the votes.

CITY CLERK GIBBS: Commissioner Barnes.

COMMISSIONER BARNES: Yes.

CITY CLERK GIBBS: Vice Mayor Chambers.

VICE MAYOR CHAMBERS: Yes.

CITY CLERK GIBBS: Commissioner Colbourne.

COMMISSIONER COLBOURNE: Yes.

CITY CLERK GIBBS: Commissioner Davis.

COMMISSIONER DAVIS: Yes.

CITY CLERK GIBBS: Mayor Messam.

MAYOR MESSAM: Yes.

On a motion by Commissioner Colbourne, seconded by Commissioner Davis, to approve Resolution #R7227, the Commission voted:

	Commissioner Barnes	Yes
	Vice Mayor Chambers	Yes
	Commissioner Colbourne	Yes
	Commissioner Davis	Yes
	Mayor Messam	Yes

Resolution No. 20-178


9.	PULLED 

MAYOR MESSAM: Item number nine has been pulled, so on to ordinances.


ORDINANCES

MAYOR MESSAM: Item number 10, please.

10.	FIRST READING of Temp. Ord. #O1753 amending Chapter 21, Article III, Division 2, “Sewer Use Regulations”, Section 21‑93 “Industrial Pretreatment Program” of the Code of Ordinance of the City of Miramar to include new federal and state pretreatment regulations for dental office discharges and pharmaceutical hazardous waste; providing for inclusion in the Code; providing that officials are authorized to take action; and providing for an effective date.  (Utilities Director Dr. Roy Virgin)  

CITY ATTORNEY NORRIS-WEEKS: An ordinance of the City Commission of the City of Miramar, Florida, amending Chapter 21, Article III, Division 2, “Sewer Use Regulations”, Section 21‑93 “Industrial Pretreatment Program” of the Code of Ordinances of the City of Miramar to include new federal and state pretreatment regulations for dental office discharges and pharmaceutical hazardous waste; providing for inclusion in the Code; providing that officials are authorized to take action; and providing for an effective date.

MR. CARDOSO: Good evening, Mr. Mayor -- 

MAYOR MESSAM: Good evening.

MR. CARDOSO: -- City Manager, Commissioners and constituents.  My name is Jose Cardoso.  I am the Regulatory Compliance Officer for the Utility Department, and I am here to seek approval for Temporary Ordinance 1753, seeking to amend the City Code of Ordinance Chapter 21, Article III, section 21 of the sewer use ordinance.  The issue is  that City Commission approval is required to amend the Chapter 21 of the City Code of Ordinances.  To provide a background, in June 14, 2017, the Environmental Protection Agency, also known as EPA, enacted two new rules, which are 40 Code of Federal Regulations CFR Part 441 for the Effluent Limitations Guidelines for Dental Amalgam Rule, and also the Pharmaceutical Hazardous Waste Sewer 40 CFR Part 266.505.  After about two years in alignment with federal ruling, on February 22nd, 2019, the State of Florida adopted these two new rules under Rule 62-625.110(3) for the Dental Amalgam Rule in the Florida Administrative Code.  And also Rule 62-625.500(2)(c) for the Pharmaceutical Sewer Waste.  In accordance with the State law, the City received direction from FDEP on November 15, 2019, to provide a plan to revise the sewer use ordinance and include the newly adopted rules.  These revisions are intended to provide authority to control discharges from dental practices and health facilities to our wastewater reclamation facility.  Some of the proposed amendments are: additions to definitions, which are -- includes amalgam waste and amalgam separator, also the definition of healthcare facility, and reverse distributor.  It also provides prohibitions and specifications for amalgam separators, and also disposal prohibitions for pharmaceutical waste.  The City Manager recommends the approval of amending the City Code of Ordinance Chapter 21, Article III, Section 21 of the Sewer Use Regulations.  And I reserve this moment to respond to any questions you may have.

MAYOR MESSAM: Thank you so much.  The Clerk received no requests to speak on this item, so back to the dais.  Are there are any members from the dais that wish to speak on this item?  Hearing none, may I have a motion?

COMMISSIONER COLBOURNE: Motion to approve.

COMMISSIONER BARNES: Second.

MAYOR MESSAM: Madam Clerk, please record the votes.

CITY CLERK GIBBS: Commissioner Barnes.

COMMISSIONER BARNES: Yes.

CITY CLERK GIBBS: Vice Mayor Chambers.

VICE MAYOR CHAMBERS: Yes.

CITY CLERK GIBBS: Commissioner Colbourne.

COMMISSIONER COLBOURNE: Yes.

CITY CLERK GIBBS: Commissioner Davis.

COMMISSIONER DAVIS: Yes.

CITY CLERK GIBBS: Mayor Messam.

MAYOR MESSAM: Yes.

On a motion by Commissioner Colbourne, seconded by Commissioner Barnes, to approve Ordinance #O1753, the Commission voted:
	Commissioner Barnes	Yes
	Vice Mayor Chambers	Yes
	Commissioner Colbourne	Yes
	Commissioner Davis	Yes
	Mayor Messam	Yes

Passed 1st Reading

SECOND READING SCHEDULED for September 16, 2020

MAYOR MESSAM: Item number 11, please.

11.	FIRST READING of Temp. Ord. #O1755 amending the Code of the City of Miramar, pursuant to Section 166.041(3)(a), Florida Statutes; more specifically Chapter 2, entitled “Administration,” Article III, entitled “Boards, Committees, and Commissions” by amending Division 4.5 entitled “Affordable Housing Advisory Committee”; providing for amendments to the membership requirements; making findings; providing for repeal; providing for severability and interpretation; providing for correction of scrivener’s errors; providing for codification; and providing for an effective date.  (Community Development Principal Planner Michael Alpert)  

CITY ATTORNEY NORRIS-WEEKS: An ordinance of the City Commission of the City of Miramar, Florida, amending the Code of the City of Miramar, pursuant to Section 166.041(3)(a), Florida Statutes; more specifically Chapter 2, entitled “Administration,” Article III, entitled “Boards, Committees, and Commissions” and amending Division 4.5 entitled “Affordable Housing Advisory Committee”; providing for amendments to the membership requirements; making findings; providing for repeal; providing for severability and interpretation; providing for correction of scrivener’s errors; providing for codification; and providing for an effective date. 

MR. ALPERT: Good evening, Mr. Mayor, Mr. Vice Mayor, Commissioners, City Manager, City Attorneys, City Clerk.  Michael Alpert, principal planner from Community Development.  City Commission consideration is required for approval of amendments to the City Code of Ordinances.  This ordinance relates to the Affordable Housing Advisory Committee.  This is the first reading of this ordinance; second reading is anticipated to be on September 16th.  This ordinance proposes some minor amendments and updates to the existing Chapter 2, Article III, Division 4.5, Affordable Housing Advisory Committee.  Essentially, this modifies membership requirements and appoints one of the Commission members to this committee for service during the 2021 calendar year.  Pursuant to recent State legislation, the AHAC is now required to have as one of its 11 appointed members a member of the City Commission.  This member is required to be appointed by the Commission no later than October 1st of this year.  The Affordable Housing Advisory Committee will now be required to meet annually, as opposed to previously where it was tri-annually, every three years.  City Manager recommends approval.  I’d be happy to answer any questions you may have.
MAYOR MESSAM: Thank you.  The Clerk did receive one request from the public to speak on this item.  At this time, is Ms. Marilyn Nelson on the line?

MS. NELSON: I am on the line.  

MAYOR MESSAM: Good evening, ma’am.  You have three minutes for your comment or question.

MS. NELSON: I thought this was going to cover affordable housing in a more defined way.  It’s more about the program itself, so I withdraw my questions.

MAYOR MESSAM: All right.  No -- no -- no problem, and thank you for your public engagement, and have a wonderful evening.

MS. NELSON: You too.  Thank you so much.

MAYOR MESSAM: Back to the dais.  Are there any questions or comments for staff on this item?  

COMMISSIONER DAVIS: Maybe I am not sure that I got a -- a briefing on this item and, unfortunately, I would like a little bit more information on -- on this -- on -- on this item, a more in depth presentation.  So is -- is that possible?

MAYOR MESSAM: Well, the Commission can decide to do what it feels best for this item.  I’m not sure if there’s any time sensitivity on this, but we could -- we -- we -- we could have the item continued to another date if you need more information, or if you had a specific question, maybe they can address them now.  So what is -- what is -- what would -- what would you recommend for consideration?

COMMISSIONER DAVIS: Well, I’m just like the caller, wanted to get more detailed information on the program.  I mean this is a program that we have as a city, and, you, now, the question might be redundant, I don’t know, because, again, I -- I -- I didn’t get briefed on it.  But is this a -- it seems like it’s a first reading, so do we actually have this or not?  Has it been in effect before or just to change it from three years to one year?

MAYOR MESSAM: Yes.  Staff can elaborate more specifically, but this is a ongoing -- a ongoing process, where the City appoints an advisory -- Affordable Housing Advisory Committee that -- that makes recommendations to the City and, apparently, Florida Statutes has some amendments to the Affordable Housing Advisory Committee, how it should be structured, and so we’re adopting it now as a city as it relates to some Florida Statute changes.  So this is something that has exist for some time, but -- but staff can elaborate more specifically.

COMMISSIONER DAVIS: Yeah.  Like how many people are on the board.  And, you know, who are the -- how are they selected, what input have they made in terms of affordable housing concerns, so those types of things.

MR. ALPERT: Yes, Commissioner.  Thank you for the question.  Pursuant to the fact that the -- the City receives funds from the State Housing Initiative Partnership (SHIP) Act, we are required -- every local branch of government is required to have this committee, and we’ve had this committee in place, and they’ve met once every three years, so committee members were appointed by the commissioners at those specific times.  The last time we had a committee in place was in 2018, and we -- and, like I said, it was every three years.  But we heard from the State earlier in the summer that they were going to require the -- the meetings of these committees to happen every year, and a report be submitted as to the findings that the committee came up with by December 31st of the end of each year.  So, in our case, that would be December 31st of 2021.  They also modified some of the language for the membership requirements that were previously existing, and they added a significant one, which is having one of the members, which a minimum of six and a maximum of 11 -- sorry, a minimum of eight and a maximum of 11.  One of the members now has to be an elected official from the branch of government, so that’s the major change that we’re making to the existing ordinance -- is to have a city commissioner be part of this committee.  They’re -- if you look at Exhibit “A” in your backup, most of the modifications to the ordinance relate to the wording for the membership requirements.  So, for example, in addition to now having the elected official, as well as we -- previously, we also had a member of the Planning & Zoning Board representing our local planning agency.  There’s also a -- a resident, an employer within the City, a member of essential services personnel, for example, public safety, as well as different categories of other types of people that have a relationship to the affordable housing industry, whether they are for-profit or nonprofit builders, whether they’re housing advocates, and so forth.  So we modified some of the language to be more consistent with the existing statute at the state level.  We’re also recommending that these members, once they’re appointed, serve for two years, and, as you know, board -- boards typically are made up of residents of the City, but we are recommending that only three members be residents of the City, which include the city commissioner, the Planning & Zoning Board member and, obviously, the resident, which would allow us to have a expanded pool of possible applicants.  For example if we -- if there isn’t somebody in the City of Miramar representing a certain category, then we wouldn’t be limited to just having that person from Miramar.  It could be someone in the neighboring city that could effective member of this committee.  We’re also recommending that we make all the appointments.  Obviously, the City Commissioner, we have a resolution prepared for the next agenda to appoint one of the -- one the Commission to this board, but we’d like to have all the appointments in place by March 1st, which would give us ample time to have several meetings throughout the year in which to do all the research and all the recommendations to provide a report to the Commission in the fall of next year, and then the final report to go to the State before the end of the year.  So those are the major changes to this ordinance.

COMMISSIONER DAVIS: Thank you for going into a little bit more detail for me; I appreciate that.  And I would request a copy -- I mean I obviously wasn’t here in 2018, but you said they’re still working on a report for 2021?  And as the new board comes in, it would take effect when?

MR. ALPERT: This is the setup for the calendar year of next year.  So we would have the report of the findings coming in -- 

MAYOR MESSAM: 2021.

MR. ALPERT: -- next year.

COMMISSIONER DAVIS: And that board would be for 2021?  Okay.  I get you.  Thank you for -- for the update.  Appreciate it.

MAYOR MESSAM: Are there any other questions for staff for the first reading?  Hearing none, may I have a motion on item number 11, please.

COMMISSIONER COLBOURNE: Motion to approve.

VICE MAYOR CHAMBERS: Second.

COMMISSIONER COLBOURNE: Second.

MAYOR MESSAM: Madam Clerk, please record the votes.

CITY CLERK GIBBS: Commissioner Barnes.

COMMISSIONER BARNES: Yes.

CITY CLERK GIBBS: Vice Mayor Chambers.

VICE MAYOR CHAMBERS: Yes.

CITY CLERK GIBBS: Commissioner Colbourne.

COMMISSIONER COLBOURNE: Yes.

CITY CLERK GIBBS: Commissioner Davis.

COMMISSIONER DAVIS: Yes.

CITY CLERK GIBBS: Mayor Messam.

MAYOR MESSAM: Yes.
On a motion by Commissioner Colbourne, seconded by Vice Mayor Chambers, to approve Ordinance #O1755, the Commission voted:

	Commissioner Barnes	Yes
	Vice Mayor Chambers	Yes
	Commissioner Colbourne	Yes
	Commissioner Davis	Yes
	Mayor Messam	Yes

Passed 1st Reading

SECOND READING SCHEDULED for September 16, 2020


PUBLIC HEARING

MAYOR MESSAM: Item number 12, please.  Madam Attorney, you’re muted.

12.	SECOND READING of Temp. Ord. #O1746 considering an Expedited State Review Comprehensive Plan Amendment to Part 1: Goals, Objectives and Policies of the City of Miramar adopted Comprehensive Plan, pursuant to Sections 163.3167, 163.3174, 163.3177 and 163.3184, Florida Statutes (2019), and Section 303 of the City of Miramar adopted Land Development Code; specifically by amending: (1) Policies 6F.1 and 6F.2 of the Future Land Use Element to repeal the adoption by reference of the City’s 10‑Year Water Supply Facilities Work Plan and ensure coordination with other municipalities in the update of the Broward County Population Forecasting Model; (2) Policies 1.1 and 1.2 of the Potable Water/Aquifer Recharge Sub‑Element to update the City’s and Broward County’s 10‑Year Water Supply Facilities Work Plans as currently adopted by reference therein, in furtherance of the November 2018 Update of the Lower East Coast Regional Water Supply Plan by the South Florida Water Management District; Policy 1.4 of the Sanitary Sewer Sub‑Element to reflect the increased capacity of the City’s Wastewater Reclamation Facility; and (4) Policies 1.11 and 1.12 of the Capital Improvements Element to tie the issuance of Certificate of Occupancy for new development to the availability of adequate water facilities and to incorporate the water supply projects identified in the Work Plan into the Capital Improvements Plan on an annual basis; providing definitions; making findings; providing for adoption; providing for transmittal; providing for severability; providing for interpretation; providing for correction of scrivener’s errors; and providing for an effective date. (Passed 1st Reading on 05/20/2020) (Community Development Director Eric Silva and Utilities Director Dr. Roy Virgin)  

CITY ATTORNEY NORRIS-WEEKS: Thank you, Mr. Mayor.  An ordinance of the City Commission of the City of Miramar, Florida, considering an Expedited State Review Comprehensive Plan Amendment to Part 1: Goals, Objectives and Policies of the City of Miramar adopted Comprehensive Plan, pursuant to Section 163.3167, 163.3174, 163.3177 and 163.3184, Florida Statutes (2019), and Section 303 of the City of Miramar’s adopted Land Development Code; specifically by amending: (1) Policies 6F.1 and 6F.2 of the Future Land Use Element to repeal the adoption by reference of the City’s 10‑Year Water Supply Facilities Work Plan and ensure coordination with other municipalities in the update of the Broward County Population Forecasting Model; (2) Policies 1.1 and 1.2 of the Potable Water/Aquifer Recharge Sub‑Element to update the City’s and Broward County’s 10‑Year Water Supply Facilities Work Plans and currently adopted by reference therein, in furtherance of the November 2018 Update of the Lower East Coast Regional Water Supply Plan by the South Florida Water Management District; Policy 1.4 of the Sanitary water Sub‑Element to reflect the increased capacity of the City’s Wastewater Reclamation Facility; and (4) Policies 1.11 and 1.12 of the Capital Improvements Element to the issuance of Certificate of Occupancy for new development to the availability of adequate water facilities and to incorporate the water supply projects identified in the Work Plan into the Capital Improvements Plan on an annual basis; providing for definitions; making findings; providing for adoption; providing for transmittal; providing for severability; providing for interpretation; providing for correction of scrivener’s errors; and providing for an effective date.

MAYOR MESSAM: Good evening, sir.

MR. SILVA: Good evening, Mr. Mayor, Mr. Vice Mayor, Commissioners.  Eric Silva, Community Development Department.  This is for the Comprehensive Plan amendment to the Ten-Year Water Supply Facilities Work Plan.  This plan was worked on by both Community Development and the Utilities Department, and this is second reading of this item.  After the first reading on May 20th of 2020, the proposed Comprehensive Plan amendment and the Work Plan were sent to the State review agencies; no adverse impact comments were received from the agencies, were found to be in compliance with the requirements of the State and regional agencies.  We did receive one technical assistance comment issued by the South Florida Water Management District regarding references to the City’s implementation of the District’s mandatory, year round landscape irrigation conservation measures, so we’ve added those references.  That’s the only change to the plan, and the recommendation is for approval, to find the amendments in compliance with State law, and consistent with the Comprehensive Plan.

MAYOR MESSAM: Thank you for the presentation.  The Clerk received no requests for anyone to speak on this item, so back to the dais.  Are there any questions on item number 12?  Hearing none, back to the dais -- back to the dais.  May I have a motion on this item?

COMMISSIONER COLBOURNE: Motion to approve.

COMMISSIONER DAVIS: Second.

MAYOR MESSAM: Madam Clerk, record the votes.

CITY CLERK GIBBS: Commissioner Barnes.

COMMISSIONER BARNES: Yes.

CITY CLERK GIBBS: Vice Mayor Davis -- I’m sorry, Vice Mayor Chambers.  

VICE MAYOR CHAMBERS: Yes.

CITY CLERK GIBBS: Commissioner Colbourne.

COMMISSIONER COLBOURNE: Yes.

CITY CLERK GIBBS: Commissioner Davis.

COMMISSIONER DAVIS: Yes.

CITY CLERK GIBBS: Mayor Messam.

MAYOR MESSAM: Yes.

On a motion by Commissioner Colbourne, seconded by Commissioner Davis, to approve Ordinance #O1746, the Commission voted:

	Commissioner Barnes	Yes
	Vice Mayor Chambers	Yes
	Commissioner Colbourne	Yes
	Commissioner Davis	Yes
	Mayor Messam	Yes

Ordinance No. 20-17 


OTHER BUSINESS

	Reports and Comments:

	Commissioner Reports:

MAYOR MESSAM: On to other business.  Commission reports and comments.  Couple of items to report.  First item, announcing the next Conversations with Mayor Messam to discuss Historic Miramar projects and development.  This conversation will feature our Deputy Manager Whittingham Gordon, and our Community Development Director Eric Silva, who will discuss some of the historical improvements and investments in Historic Miramar, and development projects that have taken place in the historic, east Miramar for our residents -- to educate our residents regarding the investments that we’ve made in Historic Miramar, in addition to upcoming planned infrastructure upgrades in regards to our utility and storm water and water distribution systems for Historic Miramar.  So looking forward to having this conversation with the community on Wednesday -- on next Wednesday at 6:00 p.m. on the City’s Facebook Live page.  I would like to -- just to give an update in regards to the Alpha 250 extension.  For historical purposes, the 31 municipalities of Broward County currently have a sale agreement for the Alpha 250 site, which is a County-owned -- well, it was a legacy property from the old Resource Recovery Board that has been disbanded, and that sale has been delayed in -- in connection with the findings and recommendations that will come from the future of solid waste in Broward County.  That asset that may be a valuable aspect to what may be the ultimate plan moving forward.  So, in the mutual interest of the 31 municipalities in Broward County, all have agreed that the -- to delay this sale is in the best interest of Broward County and the future of solid waste.  So the -- the mayors have done another extension -- this isn’t the first extension -- another extension just to allow that process to take place, so I just wanted to bring that update to the Commission and to the City.  I would like to remind our residents to continue to sign up for the Wyland National Mayor’s Challenge for Water Conservation.  You can -- results will be tallied through September 21st.  Your family has an opportunity to win prizes and money, as well as be able to provide a -- a electric vehicle for one of your favorite charities.  So during this COVID‑19 pandemic, we all have been washing our hands more, so we’re -- we realize that is a vital process to keeping us all safe, but we’re also asking residents to be mindful and find ways to conserve water, our natural resource.  So Miramar has always been very active in this challenge, and we look forward to 2020 being just as successful.  I’d like to announce one of our BidFit Virtual Series that will be taking place in the City of Miramar.  Coming up there are sessions on September 10th, October 1st, November 5th, and December 3rd led by our own Karen E. Hollis, who is our certified diversity executive who will be the moderator of these resources.  There’ll be expert panelists, and they’ll answer your questions and will provide assistance in areas of project scope review, preparing solicitations for responses, getting your FDOT prequalification, insurance and bonding; getting you prepared to bid for government contracts.  So this is a very important resource for the BidFit Virtual Series and getting your bids fit for government procurement.  Our local municipalities collectively procure billions of dollars in government procurement, and it’s a very important and vital economic engine for our business community.  So learn what you can from the industry’s best, and I’m just happy the City of Miramar continues to lead in providing information for our local small and minority businesses.  And final two; just a reminder that the City of Miramar continues to provide COVID‑19 testing at the Vernon E. Hargray Youth Enrichment Center located at 7000 Miramar Parkway.  And for those who may not know where that is, it’s located directly under the water tower, just east of the Miramar Parkway and Turnpike exchange.  And there’s an additional testing site, as you heard earlier from our COVID‑19 report; the CVS Pharmacy drive thru in Miramar located at 12401 Miramar Parkway at the CVS parking -- the CVS Pharmacy.  Patients must register in advance at cvs.com.  So know your status, follow CDC guidelines, and social distancing, and just be mindful that many of the contractions of the virus are taking place within our own families and friends that we know, and we’re not taking the necessary precautions.  So I’d just like to continue to encourage Miramar to do all that we can.  We’re getting better, and we’re looking forward to getting our positivity numbers down further, so that we can continue to do more to live our lives, run our businesses, go to or our places of employment, but most of all, to be safe.  And, finally, would like to remind the public of our weekly food distribution at Regional Park in partnership with Feeding -- Feeding South Florida organization at the Regional Park beginning at 9:00 a.m. at Miramar Regional Park.  That concludes my reports.  Vice Mayor Chambers, do you have a report?

VICE MAYOR CHAMBERS: Yes, sir.  Thank you.  Just want to share some folks that have touched my life that we’ve lost over the last month, and I want to start with Mr. Ruben.  Mr. Ruben was a great gentleman, a straight up person.  He was born in Georgia and moved here to South Florida, and with little or no money in his pocket and work his way up.  Worked at a meat plant where he was a meat cutter.  And he was just a awesome, awesome human being.  And he live a long life and touches me, and he was a great father-in-law.  So just want to share that.  Also, we have lost Ms. Hyacinth Robinson.  As you know, Hyacinth, as -- used to call her grandma, is the mother-in-law to our very own Mr. Roland Abel, and the mother to Mrs. Abel.  This lady has a very infectious smile, very infectious love, and no wonder.  Her career was a pediatric nurse, and also a -- later on, a geriatric nurse.  So that should tell you the kind of human being she was.  She had a lot of love for someone to be a nurse until -- take care of children and the elderly, you know that speak volume to the character of a woman she -- she was, and I have no doubt that her children, her one daughter, who’s Ms. Abel, and her grandchildren and great grandchildren, and also all her member of Miramar United Methodist Church, all her family.  She’s going to be really, really missed.  But she left a great legacy with us.  Also, I want to acknowledge Mr. Ronald Davis, Commissioner Davis.  I’m so sorry to hear about your father passing, and we know this is a difficult time for you and your family, and you have my very deepest sympathy from me, and anything you need, I’m right across the hall, so anything I can do to help, please let me know.  I wish you all the best.  And I look forward to participating in the service this coming Friday.  So this past Saturday, I have the pleasure of supporting voter registration.  And in -- in time like this when the nation affected by many serious issue, anything from Black Lives Matter, COVID‑19 -- 19 pandemic, we have a lot of healthcare issues, loss of job, people losing their home and so forth.  But for the most important thing you could do right now is if you’re eligible to register to vote, register to vote.  The next second thing is fill out the census.  Those two things have a lot of impact, especially the census; only comes around every ten years, so we’re going to continue to encourage our residents of Broward County to make sure they complete the census and register to vote.  These things have long-term implication.  This is how we get -- especially with the census, this is how we get funding to come back to our communities to support our resident, social service, provide a lot of -- especially now when we -- people are struggling with rent and mortgages and so forth.  So over the next ten -- ten years, it’s going to be extremely important for us to participate and to get those funding coming back, just to have the programs ahead.  And, as you can see, we were giving away water for folks who sign up, and also snow cone and stuff like that.  You know, I have the pleasure of participating with this company.  Let’s see -- I’m sorry.  Okay.  The LGY Enterprise, I should say, yesterday was the pleasure to meet two ladies who are the -- the owner of this company, and their -- were able to donate 3,000 plus mask to the City of Miramar.  As you know, we will continue to support our resident.  And one other thing is this a minority company, and with the diversity here that we have in Miramar, it’s extremely important for us to show this kind of partnership and to continue to protect and encourage our resident to wear whatever personal protection they can get.  And as much as we can give out to our resident for free, it goes a long way, so.  Once again, we want to thank this, you know, LGY for making this generous donation to City of Miramar.  The -- this company here, HomeSafe, is a COVID‑19 tested private company, and it’s -- it is a turnkey operation not require any additional support from the City of Miramar.  And no -- with regards to the power supply, air condition and PPE or security personnel, the type of test will be a free nasal swab test, and a picture ID must be presented on the day of testing.  Hundred of test can be done per day.  These tests can be done within three to five minutes, and they will be 20 to 25 tests per lane per hour, I should say.  Tests -- test result are available within 48 hours or less.  A doctor -- a nurse will call the patient with the test result and -- and a follow up.  A minimum of three times after testing.  The service is available for a long -- for as long as the City needed it.  The operation is given by appointment, and patron can call a toll free number where HomeSafe 1st call center, staff will help with completing the form for 24 hours a day. Patient call to register for COVID‑19 test and demand critical -- HomeSafe 1st staff will call 911 or have the -- the patient call 911.  There are some of the additional service offered by HomeSafe.  They do contact tracing, nursing home testing, and also testing for senior.  HomeSafe 1st QR code -- HomeSafe 1st -- you -- HomeSafe 1st use a QR code to track patient -- patient and information.  The QR code is generated upon registration, which contain the patron -- the patient personal information.  HomeSafe 1st agent are HIPAA, health insurance portability and accountability, and of John Hopkins certify.  The City of -- the City will add -- will -- will be adding an additional insurer to their certificate of insurance.  So HomeSafe going to add the City to their insurance policy.  They are working with the State of Florida Department of Health to report the testing result.  HomeSafe will need the City to assist with making marketing of free testing and some added security from the Police Department.  This company here -- we’ve been working with staff for the last few weeks trying to bring this to the City of Miramar, and I just want to share with you some of the -- the cities that they already doing some testing.  They also in Atlanta, Baltimore, Houston, Philadelphia, St. Louis, and now possible Miramar.  So we’re looking forward to having that company providing additional test for our residents here, especially in the western portion.  It -- it is commonsense that driving cars and bike -- motorbikes at a high speed is dangerous, especially in a residential area such as Huntington.  Huntington gem in Miramar, has been plagued by cars speeding down the street all hour of the day, even fast in the middle of the night.  Residents sleep have been disturbed by overbearing noise of these motorists, engine whirring, and a screeching sound, the tire marks when -- sound the tire makes when driven so fast and braking, doing these cartwheels.  And you could see right there the result of what they’re doing out there in Huntington.  So my -- my -- my -- my off receive a email from resident in this neighborhood, and we were able to go out and meet with these resident to see what we can do to mitigate some of these reckless driving in their community.  So I want staff to go out, take a look and to see if we can -- what we could implement, some kind of safety measures there, maybe having the PD going out and do some kind of trap setting, maybe look to see if we could have a roundabout set up to mitigate these high-speed driver.  You know, it -- it’s very, very dangerous out there in Huntington.  It’s a open community, so people could drive through there and -- so you have people coming through Huntington, people coming along Bass Creek Report and make it very dangerous for these folks that live in this community.  So I’m going to be reaching out to staff to see how we can assist this community with ensuring that folks doesn’t get seriously, bodily hurt in this community.  And Huntington is not unique to what’s happening right across Miramar.  We have out there in Island Drive also speeding out in 68th Avenue.  For some reason, there’s a increase in -- folks decide to go above the speed limit and -- for no apparent reason.  I’m not sure what we can do to mitigate this.  There’s a number of complaint on the west side and on the east side of Miramar, and that’s complete my report.  Thank you.

MAYOR MESSAM: Thank you Vice Mayor Chambers.  Commissioner Barnes you have a report?

COMMISSIONER BARNES: Okay.  First, a question for staff.  I’m not sure whether it’s for PD or for Social Services.  Do we have any data on the -- un-housed population that is emerging in our community?  Do we have data as to say where they originated, or is there we can get that data to hand, so we get a better understanding.  Just this afternoon, we talking about maybe four hours ago, I saw a brand new couple on Pembroke Road, a couple I’ve never seen before, and I -- I -- I -- I’m wondering if these people are precipitated by developments or non-developments in our own city, or they’re actually coming from adjoining cities.  I’d love to get that information if it is possible.  And I also want to inform our residents of upcoming events that we’re going to be staging.  We’re going to be doing a virtual citizenship drive; notice of that will be made public in a matter of days, hopefully days instead of weeks.  But we’re also looking to do a virtual college prep program.  Our church, over the years, did college prep programs in the summertime, and they were extremely successful, and what I’ve been able to do is get one of the practicing teachers to be a part of that when we get going in -- in -- as I said, in a matter of weeks.  So residents are urged to watch out for the virtual citizenship drive; that is going to entail assisting residents online to fill out the forms.  The forms for naturalization application has become extremely complex over time in the very recent past; the kinds of questions you’re looking at is for people to say yes, when they really ought to be saying a no, for example.  And the fact that we are in the middle of -- of the corona pandemic, it means that we’re not going to be able to do our college prep program, this person-to-person.  But this is also going to be facilitated online as well.  So those few things, and staff, please, if you have that information, pass it on to me as -- as you have it.  That constitutes my presentation.  Thank you.

MAYOR MESSAM: Thank you, Commissioner Barnes.  Commissioner Davis, you have a report?

COMMISSIONER DAVIS: Yes, thank you.  Before I go into it, which is brief, couple of items.  I had spoken to staff, because I’ve gotten a few complaints regarding garbage pickup or recycling pickup, and I did ask for a report on how that’s going, the delays and so on due -- many of it is due to the pandemic.  So if I could get staff who did the report just to let the residents know if there is a delay, why there is a delay.  Do we have someone here from Public Works or does the Manager want to address it?  Who’s a -- who’s addressing it?

MR. TRAPANI: Hi.  Good evening, Mayor, Vice Mayor, Commissioners, City Manager.  Ralph Trapani, Public Works Department.

COMMISSIONER DAVIS: I -- I can’t hear.  Is somebody at the podium?

MAYOR MESSAM: Yes.

MR. TRAPANI: Can you hear me?

MAYOR MESSAM: Can we have the City Hall Chambers mike turned on, please?

MR. TRAPANI: Can you hear me?

MAYOR MESSAM: Yes, we can.  Proceed.

MR. TRAPANI: Thank you.  So, yes, due to the -- the COVID pandemic, we’ve experienced quite a increase in the -- in the tonnages that were collected curbside since March 20th and the Governor issued executive stay-at-home orders.  Immediately following this mandate, the amount of tonnages, materials collected curbside and the participation rate or number of carts that are placed curbside out for collection has increased substantially.  The increase in tonnage and participation rate and additional operation factors created kind of this perfect storm, which has had a impact on some of the daily collection -- daily collection operations.  The solid weight -- solid waste operations is not immune to the virus, including the contracting haulers, as well as the processing facility staff.  Contractor staff has been impacted by the virus regarding quarantine for a minimum of 14 days, just like we are when we quarantine our own staff or even divisions as a whole.  Additionally, materials being placed curbside for collection is resulting in increased trips to the disposal or processing facilities -- excuse me -- increased volumes collected curbside being delivered to the disposal and processing facilities results in more time handling materials at the facilities, which leads to longer wait times at the disposal facilities.  All these things are working in tan to increase the -- the daily operations, and then impacting on the ability to complete some of the routes on that basis -- daily basis, excuse me.  So some of the actions we’re taking to maintain the route coverage, the City has implemented the following actions: Waste Pro provides the City or the solid waste manager a minimum of three hours advanced notice when there’s a -- a route that is in delay or in jeopardy of being not completed.  City staff -- City staff communicates daily with Waste Pro staff to monitor the collections, operations, and provides technical assistance when needed.  Waste Pro has implemented a -- a fast track driver training system of qualified and licensed operators, and identified resources to help combat the operations.  The City and Waste Pro continues to collaborate on hiring preferences.  Staff participates in the collection of materials for those specifically bulk in order to help mitigate the impact on these operations when needed.  And -- and staff continues to dial out with residents, personally, most of the time, to inform them of the delay, the reasons for the delays, and make sure that those delays are addresses as -- as immediately as possible, and we follow up with Waste Pro to ensure everything is taken care of with -- and in a timely manner.  So, kind of in conclusion, despite these adverse effects the pandemic -- on the City and -- you know, this is not a Miramar only issue; this is a issue that’s being industry wide, across the United States.  Many cities have, in fact, suspended services, or made adjustments to their services because of these factors of -- of COVID, you know, infecting the staff.  And City staff -- City staff continues to collaborate with the Office of Marketing and Communications to provide notification of significant delays in collection activities.

COMMISSIONER DAVIS: Thank you for that.  Just wanted to say that I know in the -- in the recent past staff has gone out to collect bulk -- bulk items, and I -- I just wanted to make sure that these things are being documented, so if we’re getting kind of reimbursements, that that could be something that we should note on any type of COVID reimbursements.

MR. TRAPANI: Yes, ma’am.

COMMISSIONER DAVIS: And, secondly, the notification process, is there some way, sometimes whole roads or streets of communities, their item is left out overnight, that they could be notified by text or by a phone call, the same way we notify them of other pending issues.  Is that something that could be done, and not just waiting for, maybe, marketing to send something out.  We talk about the smart cities and what we’re doing; that’s something that residents would really like to know, if their garbage is not going to be picked up that night, they would really like to know that.  And so is there something that -- I think the Fire Department has a system where they notify people.  Is that something that can be done?

MR. TRAPANI: Yes, well I believe -- and I can’t speak for the Fire, but I believe that it’s a very similar system, where once we send out a notification, it goes -- it gets a email blast sent on social media.  For example, in July, you know, our average, monthly bulk collection is about 1,250 to 1,300 tons per month.  Well July we did 1,900 tons, so what that -- what happened there is we’re about a half a day -- a day behind, and we collaborated with the Office of Marketing to put out these -- these issues, and -- and notify the residents through the notifyme app that the City has and -- and employs, and -- in fact, Public Works Department also emailed the HOAs to that affected area and their property manager to let them know.  They were very appreciative of that -- of that notice, so it’s very important for the residents to also sign up for these kind of apps that we have, whether it’s the Office of Marketing and Communication, the Fire app, especially during the hurricane season when we send out information about potential suspension of services, and tropical storm watch, and these kind of things.  So it’s very important for the residents to sign up for these kind of things.
COMMISSIONER DAVIS: Yeah.  But we do have an elderly population; not everybody is -- is up on the apps.  And so this may be for IT, the Manager maybe can just talk to me about it.  What are we doing, where we can notify people -- in fact, most people have a phone -- to let them know that their garbage is going to be missed, and it will be picked up the next day?  Is there a response in that area?

MR. TRAPANI: Yes, we could discuss with code and IT as well to see if there’s any other measures that we can take to -- to notify the residents when this happens.

COMMISSIONER DAVIS: But we currently do have something, so is if Kelvin that’s over fire?  Are you there?  What is the current system that you’re using.

FIRE RESCUE CHIEF PALMER:  Yeah, good evening.  For the -- for the announcements?  

COMMISSIONER DAVIS: Yes.

[bookmark: _Hlk50578957]FIRE RESCUE CHIEF PALMER: Yeah, we have the -- the Alert Miramar, and we also do the -- the -- our everbridge, which send out -- the public announcements that we’re able to utilize, correct.

COMMISSIONER DAVIS: Okay.  So is there some way we can work with Waste Pro and Public Works in having a similar system when garbage is missed, and it won’t be picked up until the next day, so that in real time, folks can know: Okay, in this area, you’re not going to be able to have your -- your -- your recycling is not going to be picked up until the next day.  Can -- can -- is that something we can work towards?

FIRE RESCUE CHIEF PALMER: Yeah, we can work towards that.  It just probably would be a different module than -- the one that we have is for more -- for the emergency alerting, but we could definitely looking to see if they have a mod -- like a community module type of -- of program that we might be able to utilize for that.  We’ll work with them to see what they have.
[bookmark: _GoBack]
COMMISSIONER DAVIS: Thank you.  I appreciate that.

FIRE RESCUE CHIEF PALMER: You’re welcome.

COMMISSIONER DAVIS: And -- thank you for -- for that.  The next thing I wanted to just talk briefly on, and I did speak to staff on that, hopefully you’ve already budgeted some money for events for next year, but we’ve also made some gains in talking with the Greater Fort Lauderdale Convention and Visitors Bureau, which I don’t want that stop.  We had good support for an event that we did earlier in the year, and the suggestion was to try to make sure that we (inaudible) in the budget with that organization.  And -- and I -- I’ve asked staff to look into that.  I have yet to get a response.  I’m not sure what the issue is, and I -- I -- I would like to get an update on that.  Kelvin, do you have anything concrete from Stacy Ritter’s group as to when they’re going to (inaudible), what they have in the budget, and if they are budgeting for events at this point.

MR. BAKER: Good evening, Mayor, Commissioner, Vice Mayor -- Vice Mayor and Commissioners.  Commissioner, as we discussed yesterday, we are -- we are in communication with them.  The information that we have is that there are some dollars that they are allocating for events, however, the dollars are very -- are very limited.  They’re not anticipating a lot of activity this -- this coming year, but we certainly will do everything we can to be at the table to get whatever is available.

COMMISSIONER DAVIS: So that means getting a response as to whether you need to be part of the budget, as opposed to going before the board later on?

MR. BAKER: Their -- their -- their budget has been put together with limited funding for events due to this COVID‑19 environment we’re in.

COMMISSIONER DAVIS: All right.  So could you provide me with something in writing that you’ve gotten from them, so we kind of know how to proceed.  A lot of the times we’ve got folks doing things virtually, doing things by drive through.  There’s a lot of innovative ways to still engage our community, and -- and so I want to make sure that I know where we stand with the Greater Fort Lauderdale Convention Visitors Bureau.

MR. BAKER: Yes, ma’am.

COMMISSIONER DAVIS: Thank you.

MR. BAKER: You’re welcome.

COMMISSIONER DAVIS: So to the reports that I have, just briefly.  I’d like to congratulate our, hopefully, newest State Representative for part of Miramar, which -- Marie Woodson; we look forward to working with her, hopefully, after November over there in Tallahassee.  Drop and Go delivery continues.  We’re certainly grateful to all our sponsors and partnerships that we have -- make it possible for us to deliver to those who are shut in, and those who are vehicularly challenged, and/or may have young children and are unable to go to the distribution location.  So that continues this Thursday.  And, of course, I’d just like to thank everyone who has given me condolences to me and my family regarding my father.  He was very active in the senior center, as you can see here, and moved onto the senior daycare.  He lived a full life.  Most of his time since moving from London to the United States was spent right here in the City of Miramar, and so he will be sorely missed by -- by my family, those who knew him that met him at the center, the senior center, and met him at the daycare, they will certainly miss his cheerfulness.  And his spirit will -- and his memory will live on with us for a very long time to come (video shown).  And, funny enough, two of the folks in that -- the gentleman with the -- the broad rim hat, he also predeceased my father.  Again, we’re so grateful to the staff at our senior center, and the staff at our daycare, because it makes our seniors’ lives so much more valuable when they can go out and mix and mingle.  And I just hope that we are getting the word out to other seniors who may be lonely and alone that once we get COVID in order, that folks can go out and enjoy this wonderful programming that we have for our seniors.  Okay.  That’s the drop and go delivery.  Thank all of our volunteers who come out and help me every Thursday, despite COVID.  They take time out of their busy schedule to drop the items off to our residents, and also to staff who participate.  Again, we’d like to thank you.  The mask donation yesterday to the City from LGY Enterprises, I’d like to thank our own Commissioner Yvette Colbourne for putting this together.  We certainly appreciate the donations from this organization.  The 3,000 masks will go a long way for our residents and businesses, and they were nice; they were nice and colorful.  They had pink, blue, different types, and I really appreciate this effort by this organization, which is a women-owned business to bring this -- their products, which are going to be so helpful to our residents of the City.  And, again, once again thank you, Commissioner Colbourne, for making this possible.  We appreciate that (video shown).  Once again, thank you.  Thank you, thank you, and if anybody needs to contact me, they can do so: 954-602-3155, or can email me at apdavis@miramarfl.gov, follow me on Instagram, and Facebook, as well as Twitter.  Thank you.

MAYOR MESSAM: Thank you, Commissioner Davis.  Commissioner Colbourne, you’re next.

COMMISSIONER COLBOURNE: Yes, thank you very much.  We have a slide.  First of all, I’d like to offer my condolences to Commissioner Davis on the loss of your -- your father.  I -- I definitely -- I knew him, and I knew him from the center, and he -- he was certainly a delight, and he will be missed.  So my sincere condolences to you and your family.  Census, census.  First of all, thank you all to all the residents who have responded to the 2020 Census.  Certainly appreciate it; you did the right thing, and we now need the rest of the City to do the right thing.  As of today, Miramar census response rate is 70.4 percent; this does not include the work that’s being done now in the field.  This is -- the 70.4 percent is what we have achieved before they started knocking on doors.  So a lot of praises to -- to our staff that has been working really hard to get the message out to all of our residents, and to truly get them to participate.  We still have some ways to go, and we still have time to do so.  So I continue to encourage everyone to come out and do -- to make sure that they go ahead and complete their census.  As a result of the 70.14, the City of Miramar has moved up to the seventh place in -- amongst municipalities here in -- in the City -- in -- in Broward County.  Previously, we were number eight, now we’re number seven, so -- so we -- we continue to inch up, and I’m looking forward to continuing to get higher up.  The census is promoted weekly at the food distributions.  It is also promoted at the COVID -- at the COVID testing site, so we continue to find ways to get the message out.  The deadline, again -- it was moved from October -- from the end of October to now September 30th.  It means we have less time to respond.  We only have one month left to -- to do all we can to make sure that our residents respond to make sure that every household responds.  The Census currently has 1,500 to 1,800 enumerators in the field, and they’re -- they are going to be hiring another thousand enumerators to make sure that they can go door to door, and do the visits.  The census primary focus is now in the field effort.  The census wants to ensure the integrity and security of the residents’ data; they have instituted measures, such as all census employees will have an official ID with their named photograph, a Department of Commerce watermark, and an expiration date.  Residents should look out for official 2020 Census badges.  You know, you should always be careful when you -- when someone comes -- comes to your door and you don’t know who they are.  But if you look for these things, you will be able to identify them, and we ask that you please go ahead and -- and use that opportunity -- if you haven’t respond, to use that opportunity to have a census taker right there at your door, to go ahead and respond on behalf of your household.  Okay.  So there are -- they are having some challenges getting into homeowners associations, and condos in -- in -- in various communities that are secured.  So I do want to take this time now to encourage our -- our management of condos and homeowners’ assoc -- homeowners’ association apartment buildings to please allow these census takers to go out -- to go into the communities, so that they can -- we can improve our response rate, and that they can assist our residents in completing their census application.  I urge every Miramar resident to make sure that their household respond to the census.  They can do so online at 2020census.gov, or by phone in English: 844-330-2020, in Spanish: 844-6 -- 46 -- 844-468-2020, and also in Creole at 844-477-2020.  We are counting on you, Miramar, so please make yourself count by completing your census today.  

MAYOR MESSAM: Thank you, Comm -- oh, you have more?  Sorry.

COMMISSIONER COLBOURNE: With the help of Social Services, my office continues to distribute hot meals to our most vulnerable, our seniors, throughout the City, and also in Haven Lakes Estate community.  To date, we have delivered approximately 6,000 hot meals since the beginning of the -- of the pandemic in early April.  Meals are prepared by our own in-house chef, Randy, at the Cultural Arts Center.  Our seniors who are shut in and would like to receive a hot meal, they are -- they’re urged to call my office at 954-602-3143.  I had the pleasure of recognizing an Indian -- Indian American during Indian American Heritage Month during the month of August when they celebrated their independence.  I -- I presented Mr. Kurian with a proclamation on behalf of the City of Miramar Commission, as well as a community service award.  This was actually done at a brief presentation in Davie at the Ghandi Square.  In August, we celebrated 100 years of women voting.  I wanted to go ahead and acknowledge this.  I don’t want our -- our younger generation to take it for granted that they have the right to vote.  It wasn’t always that way.  So as we celebrate 100 years of -- of the -- of the ability or the privilege to vote for women, I definitely want all the young ones to know it wasn’t always that way.  I would also like to thank Luz Suarez and her team at LGY for donating the map -- the masks that they donated yesterday.  Any of the residents out there who would like to have masks -- some of these masks are reusable, although most of them are disposable.  They are welcome to call my office as well.  Again, my number is 954-602-3143, and we will mail -- mail you the mask, any Miramar resident; this is specific to Miramar residents.  I’d like to congratulate Mr. Cleveland Smith from Cleveland Old Fashioned Ice Cream.  He is the former ice cream maker for Jaxson Ice Cream, and he has opened up his ice cream shop here in the City of Miramar in the B & M plaza off Miramar Parkway and 69th.  It’s a -- it’s -- it has truly gotten some traction, and I can speak for myself, the ice cream is absolutely delicious.  If you’re in the area, I would suggest that you stop by, and if you’re not, it is definitely worth a trip.  Other than that, Happy Labor Day to everyone.  This Monday is Labor Day, and I wanted to offer my sincere gratitude and appreciation to our -- all the workers, especially our City of Miramar workers who continue to support our city each and every day.  Thank you all.  Happy Labor Day to each and every one of you, colleagues.  Take care.  Thank you.

MAYOR MESSAM: Thank you, Commissioner.  Before I go to the Manager and the Attorney for their reports, just two quick items I omitted.  I don’t need a response tonight, but for our Emergency Management folks that re monitoring the COVID situation, I have seen in the daily reports a significant reduction in the daily tests that we’re doing at the walkup site at the Vernon E. Hargray Center.  Just over a month ago, we used to test on average five, 400 tests per day.  Now it seems like the testing numbers have dropped to about 100.  I’m not sure if it’s because just -- folks that just happen to show up are much less now, or is it that not -- maybe reduction in -- in available testing.  So I’m not sure what the source is, but I just see the trend, and maybe, perhaps, that is a correlation with some of the reduced numbers.  So we just want to make sure that -- because our numbers are showing a decline, that it’s not in correlation due to -- I just want to make sure that the demand not being there is -- is -- not that the demand isn’t there, but if the tests are available.  So I just want to make sure.  So I’ll follow up my office with that inquiry.  I don’t need a response tonight.  And, also, I omitted to recognize and -- and to thank Waste Pro and Ken Rivera -- their company stepped up for a family that was burnt out of their trailer out of -- out in Haven Lake, a total loss of their -- of their home.  And Waste Pro provided dumpsters to remove over 22 tons of fire damage to their home for -- for free.  And -- and -- and -- and that should go recognized.  And I just would like to thank Waste Pro for stepping up in such a time of need for one of our residents who had such a tragic loss, who had a total loss, you know, of their property.  So I’d just like to thank Waste Pro for their generosity during a very trying time.  

	City Manager Reports:

MAYOR MESSAM: Mr. Manager, do you have a report?

CITY MANAGER HARGRAY: No.

MAYOR MESSAM: All right.  Thank you, sir.

	City Attorney Reports:

MAYOR MESSAM: Madam Attorney, do you have a report or an announcement?  

CITY ATTORNEY NORRIS-WEEKS: No, sir, thank you.

MAYOR MESSAM: All right.
FUTURE WORKSHOP

NONE.


ADJOURNMENT

MAYOR MESSAM: All right.  Okay.  Thanks, everyone, for a great meeting.  And, again, condolences to the Davis family, and -- and all the best during this week, as you -- you all prepare to transition your father to his final resting place.  Take care, and this meeting is adjourned.

COMMISSIONER DAVIS: Thank you.

The meeting adjourned at 8:37 p.m.
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